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WELCOME & INTRODUCTION 

The June STEAB meeting commenced at 9:00 a.m. MT on Tuesday, June 8, 2010. 

Paul Gutierrez (PG), Board Vice Chair, welcomed members to the meeting and thanked them for 

traveling to Colorado for the final meeting of the STEAB during fiscal year 2010.  Due to the recent 

addition of three new members, one of whom, Maurice Kaya (MK), was able to attend, the Board took a 

moment to introduce themselves, and the organizations they represent, to all members of the STEAB.  

 

SPEAKERS 
No formal presentations were made during this meeting; however, speakers from the National Renewable 

Energy Laboratory (NREL) and the Department of Energy (DOE) were invited to provide insight on 

specific areas of interest to the Board.  

 

 “Welcoming Remarks – Golden Field Office”  
Carol Battershell, Executive Director for Field Operations, Golden Field Office, DOE. 

 “Welcoming Remarks – National Renewable Energy Laboratory” 

Casey Porto, Sr. Vice President, Commercialization and Deployment, NREL. 

 “Overview of Commercialization and Technology Transfer” 

Bill Farris, Vice President, Commercialization and Deployment, NREL.   

 “New Public/Private Partnerships for Accelerating Technology into the Marketplace” 

Casey Porto, Sr. Vice President, Commercialization and Deployment, NREL.   

 “Overview of Concentrated PV and Small CSP” 

Craig Turchi and Sarah Kurtz, NREL.    

  “Opening Remarks – Wednesday June 9th” 

Derek Passarelli, Acting Deputy Manager, Golden Field Office, DOE.    

 “Integrated Deployment Update” 

Steve Lindenberg, Senior Advisory, Renewable Energy, DOE.  

 “Meeting our Energy Challenges – Transitioning from 20
th

 Century Fuels to 21
st
 Century    

Options” 

Carol Tombari, Manager of Stakeholder Relations, NREL.  

 “Colorado’s Revised RE Goals (30% by 2020)” 

Tom Plant, STEAB Member and Director, Colorado Governor‟s Energy Office, CO.  

  “Update on EECBG Sub-Committee” 

Mark Johnson, EECBG Sub-Committee Chair, OWIP, DOE.  

 

WELCOMING REMARKS - GFO 

 Ms. Carol Battershell thanked the Board for inviting her to the June meeting and spoke generally 

about her role at the Golden Field Office and how commercialization and deployment have become a 

major focus for DOE, as well as NREL.  Ms. Battershell noted that both DOE and the rest of GFO 

have been carefully watching how States are spending State Energy Program (SEP) and Block Grant 

money since States are truly the biggest partners in the Recovery Act (ARRA).  Understanding how 

well DOE worked with its local partners to spend funding is a key metric to realizing the success of 

ARRA.   

 

WELCOMING REMARKS - NREL 

 Ms. Casey Porto gave an overview of her role at NREL to the Board, noting that NREL‟s 

organizational structure is unlike any other National Lab.   With the new contract, the 

Commercialization and Deployment sector moved up in the chain of command in order to emphasize 

the importance of technology transfer from laboratories to the marketplace.  Ms. Porto, as head of the 

Commercialization and Deployment sector, focuses on getting technology into the marketplace faster, 

while making sure that existing technologies are broadly adapted, all while looking at barriers facing 
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new technologies entry into the marketplace.  Ms. Porto emphasized the NREL is the only lab that 

falls under the Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy (EERE), and NREL coordinates at 

a very high-level with DOE deployment programs to try and introduce new and existing technologies 

to the marketplace.   

 She also emphasized the need to understand commercialization and deployment as separate entities. 

Commercialization is the speed in which DOE and NREL can make the next-generation of 

technology available, while deployment is the concept of maximizing market adoption of the current 

generations‟ technology.  John Davies (JD) asked Ms. Porto if, and how, NREL coordinates with 

different national labs to encourage both of these concepts.  Ms. Porto responded by saying that all 

lab Directors participate in a monthly meeting with senior management at DOE in order to discuss the 

current state of each lab and their Programs.  

 

OVERVIEW OF COMMERCIALIZATION AND TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER 

 Bill Farris, VP for Commercialization and Deployment, presented an overview of what the 

department does at NREL and how technology transfer occurs at the lab
1
.  He reiterated that the focus 

of NREL is on analysis, science and technology, and commercialization.  The Technology Portal 

(http://techportal.eere.energy.gov) is a new live site working to enhance the visibility of EERE-

generated technologies and increase licensing deals.  The goal is to bring new and emerging 

technologies together in this one location to improve the marketing of these technologies.  

 Another focus of the office is to incorporate “best practices” for commercialization.  NREL has an 

external goal to increase customer satisfaction, while also working on an internal goal of increasing 

invention output.  NREL wants to evolve technology and customer perceptions in order to solve the 

current energy issues facing the nation.  To that end, over the past several years, NREL has entered 

into 82 Cooperative Research and Development Agreements (CRADA‟s) and Work Force 

Agreements (WFO‟s) for a contact total of over $63 million.  With that total, NREL has more active 

and new CRADA‟s than any other national lab.  

 Vaughn Clark (VC) and Philip Giudice (PGD) explained to Mr. Farris that States have been having 

trouble spending ARRA money and asked if National Labs offered collaborative initiatives with the 

States in order to assist with spending ARRA funds.  Mr. Farris commented that, unfortunately, the 

DOE has ruled that States themselves are not commercial entities and therefore do not apply for the 

CRADA‟s, WFO‟s, or other opportunities.  He did, however, continue to say that there is a new 

commercial model which links lab technologies with start-up businesses.  This is a venture-backed 

effort, and both NREL and Oak Ridge National Lab are participating as the research and development 

component since there is a technological link between the two Labs.  

 Mr. Farris concluded his presentation by telling the STEAB about four important Programs within 

NREL that are helping to encourage commercialization and deployment.  The Clean Energy 

Entrepreneurship Center is focused on changing the culture at NREL by providing innovation at the 

intersection of the public and private sectors as they relate to entrepreneurship and venture capital.  

Gaining access to capital is a fundamental need for emerging technologies, and that capital must be 

applied to new business with well trained staff if a new technology is to succeed in the marketplace. 

The Commercialization Assistance Program helps energy efficiency and renewable energy small 

businesses, by providing access to NREL scientists with expertise relating to technology challenges 

faced by these small businesses.  The third Program is the Venture Capital Network which enables 

collaborators to focus scientific efforts on the development or fostering of impactful technologies that 

can help to serve an unmet market need.  Finally, the NREL Industry Growth Forum is an event for 

innovative clean energy start-ups to maximize their exposure to venture capitalists, corporate 

investors, and other partners. Since 2003, the clean energy companies have raised more than $3.4 

billion in growth financing.  

                                                 
1
 Mr. Farris‟s presentation can be found as Appendix A, immediately following these meeting minutes.  

http://techportal.eere.energy.gov/
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 When asked by Gary Burch (GB) how the STEAB could assist NREL with any commercialization 

needs, Mr. Farris noted that perhaps what is most important is getting States connected with NREL to 

learn about what technologies are being developed, and also of how NREL can be of assistance to the 

States with regards to their energy efficiency and renewable energy needs. 

 
NEW PUBLIC/PRIVATE PARTNERSHIPS FOR ACCELERATING TECH. INTO THE MARKETPLACE 

 Ms.  Porto then presented two partnerships to the STEAB which have helped to bring NREL 

technologies into the marketplace
2
. The first is the Colorado Center for Renewable Energy and 

Economic Development (CREED), which is a State and Federal partnership.  CREED is built as a 

kind of „ecosystem‟ of stakeholders who support clean technology start-up companies in Colorado.  

This brings different partners under one roof and creates a forum in which to showcase the 

technology, train people how to use the technology, allow access to capital for the growth of the 

technology, and then find the skilled workforce in which to implement the technology.   

 The second partnership is The Solar Technology Acceleration Center (SolarTAC) which is a public-

private partnership put in place to accelerate the market adoption of solar technologies.  Three private 

companies founded the Center, but there are also two sponsoring companies and a management group 

which operates and runs the facility. The facility allows for the research, demonstration and testing of 

solar technologies at a commercial scale.  NREL got involved in the Spring of 2010 and has assisted 

the center with being able to expand test capacity and validate privately-funded solar technologies 

without the initial investment of market capital.  Also, being a partner in this endeavor puts the Lab in 

a better position to view how their own technologies operate under large-scale conditions.  It also 

provides NREL with the opportunity to collaborate with private companies and other industry experts 

in order to advance solar technology. Currently, NREL has two SolarTAC projects underway – one is 

a CSP project on how to make CSP technology more financially feasible, and the other centers about 

CPV.  

 VC asked Ms. Porto how his home State of Oklahoma could create a better relationship with NREL, 

but Ms. Porto thought that may be a question for the STEAB to answer as she was unaware of any 

current or future programs relating to State outreach.  

 

OVERVIEW OF CONCENTRATED PV AND SMALL CSP 

 Craig Turchi then gave the STEAB an overview of Concentrated Solar Power (CSP), noting that CSP 

is considered solar thermal power which uses heat from the sun to drive a generator which produces 

electricity
3
.  There are four kinds of CSP – parabolic trough, linear Fresnel, power tower, and dish.  

This is a type of power which is dispatchable to meet peak utility power demands (aka: extra solar 

energy can be captured during the day and dispatched in the evenings).  Mr. Turchi elaborated on the 

science behind each of the four technologies and also noted their benefits and challenges. 

 According to Mr. Turchi, CSP is very competitive in the Southwest portion of the United States, but 

the long-range goal is to make CSP competitive by 2015 in other markets.  NREL is currently helping 

to do market and resource assessments in order to accomplish the 2015 goal.  A lot of the research is 

looking at satellite mapping, doing ground surveying, and determining Solar Energy Zones in which 

CSP technology can be deployed.  NREL is also currently doing analysis on how CSP can assist the 

current US power grid, and also be incorporated into the Smart Grid system.  He did point out that 

water is a key issue facing CSP.  The technology uses a lot of water to aid in cooling because it is the 

most efficient and least expensive method.  NREL is currently working to migrate to “dry cooling” 

because it results in a 90% reduction in water usage.  The challenges right now are finding a more 

cost-effective storage media for the energy produced by CSP, and also to replace oil with molten salt 

as the heat transfer fluid.  

                                                 
2
 Ms. Porto‟s presentation slides may be found as Appendix B, immediately following these meeting minutes.  

3
 Mr. Turchi‟s presentation slides may be found as Appendix C, immediately following these meeting minutes.  
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 Sarah Kurtz provided the Board with an overview of Photovoltaics (PV), and began by stating that 

CPV costs overall are coming down, and over the last year, costs have dropped by about 1/3
4
.  Utility 

companies are starting to become more engaged in this technology and new installations of CPV 

technologies have occurred nation-wide.  There are three ways to use PV technology-silicon, thin 

film, or Concentrator PV (CPV).  Silicon‟s key challenge is that you need a thick layer and this can be 

cost-prohibitive.  Back in the 1980‟s, thin-film technology was the fad because it was thought of as a 

great technology to be put on roofs of homes and offices, which caused a stoppage in research in 

CPV. CPV technology was, however, re-vamped in the 1990‟s and uses mirrors or lenses.   

 The biggest challenges facing this technology include trying to develop a hybrid of CPV and other EE 

and RE technologies in order to be cost effective and energy efficient. Also, getting the permits to 

install this type of technology can be as high as $1 per watt, so there needs to be an improvement to 

the permitting structure.  Additionally, educating the community about CPV and its benefits is as 

important as training the installers and inspectors about the hazards of incorrect installation or 

inspection.   

 Ms. Kurtz told the Board that the best way to get CPV technology into the marketplace is with 

incentive programs.  Offering people monetary incentives to ramp-down current energy technologies 

and increase the use of EE and RE technologies will help put pressure on politicians to change the 

laws and regulations, while encouraging consumers to make smarter energy choices.  The need right 

now is to look at what is best for the market – roof-top systems or full-scale utility systems.  Once 

this has been determined, it will be easier to show the true cost of installation and the savings 

garnered by using this type of technology.  

 PDG asked a question about how we can keep the United States competitive against China for the PV 

manufacturing jobs which are increasingly going overseas.  Ms. Kurtz answered that the best solution 

is to keep manufacturing costs low, and perhaps focus on increased automation at the plants.  Mr. 

Farris added that the Solar Incubator Program is a $3 million program which helps ramp-up 

manufacturing of solar technologies in the US, and enable companies to compete with China because 

their plants became more automated thanks to program funding assistance.  

 

TOUR OF NREL 

 John Horst (JH) then led the Board on an tour of the NREL Campus, where they visited the 

Alternative Fuel User Facility, the Science and Technology Facility (including the Process 

Development Integration Lab), and the Solar Energy Research Facility (SERF).  In the SERF 

Auditorium, the Board was greeted by senior staff at NREL and the architects of the new LEED 

Platinum Research Support Facility (RSF), who discussed not only the design behind the RSF 

building, but also the current energy efficiency and renewable energy programs and partnerships 

occurring at NREL.  The Board then had a special tour of the RSF, which was not scheduled to be 

open for occupancy for another week or so. 

 

OPENING REMARKS – WEDNESDAY JUNE 9TH 

  Derek Passarelli (DP) welcomed the STEAB on the second day of the meeting by thanking the Board 

for their efforts to take a very serious look at EE and RE technologies and programs.  He encouraged 

the Board to take full advantage of the funding available through ARRA, as well as called for the 

Board to help harness all of the opportunities available with the transformation and deployment which 

is happening both at DOE and NREL.  He concluded by saying that the Golden Field Office is very 

appreciative of the work the STEAB has and is doing, and hopes that the legislative charge of the 

Board continues to help bring a focus to EE and RE initiatives and technology.  

 
 

                                                 
4
 Ms. Kurtz‟s presentation can be found as Appendix D, immediately following these meeting minutes.  
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INTEGRATED DEPLOYMENT UPDATE 

 Steve Lindenberg joined the STEAB meeting via conference call and provided the Board with a 

comprehensive update on the Integrated Deployment efforts currently occurring across the US
5
.  This 

was a follow-up presentation to what was delivered in March of 2010.  Continuing the deployment 

discussion, he noted how RE deployment is supported in publications and presentations, as well as 

through web access and other outreach programs like Solar American Cities, Wind Power America, 

and others.  The concept of integrated deployment is that it looks to all aspects of energy needed in a 

community and provides the chance to re-think the overall development of a new community.  He 

cited New Orleans and Greensburg, KS, as examples of how energy needs drove the development of 

these cities. 

 He noted that the Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative hopes to reduce the demand for fossil fuels in 

Hawaii by 70% through the use of clean-energy technologies, as well as increased building energy 

efficiency by 30%.  The biggest challenge to integrated deployment is that the current RE 

technologies are intermittent (i.e., PV solar, wind, etc.).  Changing consumer behavior is another 

challenge. Getting the consumer to recognize the value of RE technology, and informing electric 

utilities about how to manage this technology, is what the conversations are currently focusing on.  

Discussing how to use existing infrastructure to create more RE- and EE-centered cities is the big 

issue facing States. 

 Through ARRA, there was a $20 million initiative to assist with community renewable energy 

deployment. This imitative was designed to help DOE and communities understand what it takes to 

implement EE and RE technologies and practices in a way that makes communities more sustainable, 

while at the same time creating jobs and stimulating the local economy.  Examples of this have taken 

place in Vermont, Wisconsin, and California.  

 The key to the success of integrated deployment is being able to tell the story of success to other 

States and agencies to encourage others to undertake a similar project in their community.  DOE is 

working on a communications and marketing campaign using ARRA funds to showcase the successes 

in places like Hawaii, Kansas and Alaska.  Ryan Gooch (RG) and PGD asked how the marketing is 

going to work, and there are other audiences such as State policy makers who can look at the costs 

and materials needed to do these types of programs.  Mr. Lindenberg responded that this is something 

DOE is taking into consideration when developing the marketing strategy.  PGD followed-up by 

noting other successful programs not run or managed by DOE which have had great success, so 

perhaps there is an opportunity for DOE to look at these programs as well, and try to link them to any 

future integrated deployment efforts. 

 David Terry (DT) asked if the National Association of State Energy Officials (NASEO) work with 

Guam is something DOE is also involved with, or is there a role NASEO can help fulfill to ensure the 

success of current programs?  The response was that the Department of Interior (DOI) has engaged 

with DOE; and the Governors of Guam, American Samoa, and the Northern Mariana Islands have 

engaged with NREL in order to better understand what is available to them and how DOE can support 

the activities already underway.  Out of these discussions came an interagency agreement which will 

be signed by DOE and DOI in order to make funding available to assist these projects, as well as 

make NREL staff available on-site to assist with the energy planning process.  

 
MEETING OUR ENERGY CHALLENGES – TRANSITIONING FROM 

20
TH

 CENTURY FUELS TO 21
ST

 CENTURY OPTIONS 

 Ms. Carol Tombari explained to the Board that her main job is talking to decision and policy makers 

to educate them about EE and RE technologies
6
. Over the years, the conclusion she has drawn is there 

                                                 
5
 Mr. Lindenberg‟s presentation can be found as Appendix E, immediately following these meeting minutes.  

6
 Ms. Tombari‟s presentation can be found as Appendix F, immediately following these meeting minutes.  
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is a lack of awareness about what choices are available with EE and RE technologies, and also the 

quality of information they are given is not good enough because the lawmakers do not know the 

right questions to ask.  Education is key to making the right decisions.  She noted that 62% of energy 

is lost simply due to inefficiencies.   

 She did acknowledge that there are tough discussions happening right now.  These include discussion 

regarding the challenges of moving away from natural gas and coal, the challenges and concerns 

surrounding expanding the US‟s use of nuclear power facilities, and discussions surrounding climate 

issues and health implications of continuing to use coal and natural gas.  One of the focuses of her 

discussions with lawmakers and policy makers is that business-as-usual has become too risky. The 

costs keep going up, and the environmental issues are too grave to ignore.  Her emphasis in these 

discussions is that there is a need to define end-states, reduce our technology risk, and accelerate the 

adoption of new energy technologies.   

 Ms. Tombari commented that 21st century utilities need to be a distributed power generation system 

where distributed renewable technologies are incorporated with energy efficiencies in homes, 

buildings and within utility companies.  Energy consumption, according to Ms. Tombari, is the 

number one problem facing the current generation; and Washington, DC, needs to know that they 

cannot continue down the same path. 

 VC asked how does Ms. Tombari inform reasonable people who do not understand everything which 

was just outlined?  She responded that lobbying is important, and RE and EE industries need to start 

making their presence known on Capitol Hill.  John Davies (JD) asked what NREL had done to look 

at the cost effectiveness of regulating utilities, but there was no clear answer.  Cecelia Johnson-Powell 

(CJP) commented that Indiana is coal-driven, but wants to look at making wind, biomass and biofuel 

investments; but there are energy entities who do not want to be energy efficient. What resources can 

Indiana use to create influential tools which could help change this outlook?  Ms. Tombari suggested 

that Indiana look to educate the energy efficiency and renewable energy champions in the State and 

then have these people travel across the State to utility companies, schools, town hall meetings, and 

inform the citizens of Indiana about their other EE and RE options.   

 
BOARD-FACILITATED DISCUSSION 

 Facilitated discussion, led by Bryan Pai (BP), followed Ms. Tombari‟s presentation.  The topics 

discussed included ways the STEAB could assist Mr. Lindenberg and Ms. Tombari in their efforts.  

Peter Johnston (PJ) suggested that better State interaction and communication with NREL could be 

key, and MK added another question which was how does the STEAB help NREL‟s deployment 

efforts and bring new technologies to the States?  RG asked if the Board wanted to focus only on 

NREL, but everyone agreed that better communication is needed with all the National Labs. VC 

reiterated an earlier comment that the Labs need to better comprehend the role of State Energy 

Offices (SEO‟s) before a good relationship can be established.   

 Duane Hauck (DH) commented that the STEAB undertook this issue several years ago and hosted 

webinars to try and showcase technologies available at the Labs. The big questions now are how can 

the STEAB make labs more transparent, and what is the constituency we are trying to reach?  DH 

noted that the Board will need help identifying a constituency group to target. Tom Plant (TP) thought 

the Board could coordinate diverse efforts to help to bring Lab technologies to the States using 

commercialization and deployment techniques already in place at the State level.  He added that there 

should definitely be “best practices” information available to determine how best to do this.  The 

entire Board agreed and felt that there needed to be more discussion and collaboration between States, 

Labs and DOE in order to help promote new EE and RE technologies. 

 Larry Shirley (LS) hopes to learn more about Mr. Lindenberg‟s next steps to the marketing of 

integrated deployment‟s best practices, noting there is a real need for vision on the local and State 

level.  JD responded by saying perhaps the Board needs to revisit Resolution 09-04, which speaks to 

the lack of communication between Labs, States and DOE and how there is a need to re-establish a 
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regional office “presence” to solve the communication issue.  CJP said that STEAB needs to find 

someone to help accomplish all of these suggestions as the Board is not available to help solve all of 

them.  DOE needs a marketing and communications group to help facilitate communication with 

Labs, States and DOE, and really needs to push EE and RE policy forward.  BP closed this portion of 

the facilitated session and GB noted that perhaps what the Board is looking to do is establish small 

Task Forces which can address each of the significant issues raised during facilitation.  

 

COLORADO’S REVISED RE GOALS (30% BY 2020) 

 TP then presented the Board with updated information regarding Colorado‟s revised energy plans, 

which increases the RE sales for investor-owned utilities from 20% to 30% by 2020
7
.  This revision 

also established certification standards and requirements and created three funding mechanisms which 

will allow existing funds to be stretched even further.  When asked what precipitated this effort in 

Colorado, TP responded by saying that the previous legislation had failed for years; and when this 

initiative went to the ballot, it was favored heavily.  With the shift in political parties in 2008, there 

were 55 co-sponsors of this legislation in the Colorado State Legislature.   

 

BOARD FACILITATED DISCUSSION, CONT.  

 As Board discussion continued, PJ, RG, and JD all suggested that for future STEAB meetings, 

presentations should be limited to 30 minutes, and at least 15 minutes of that time should be reserved 

for discussion and Q&A.  CJP and TP advocated for the STEAB to be more aggressive in its agenda 

and show DOE the relevancy of this Board as an advisory committee.  The suggestion was made that 

the STEAB can start convening meetings and beginning dialogues with Labs, States and other 

agencies to combat the National to State communications issue, and then show DOE what the Board 

has done instead of asking for permission to do so.  This comment grew out of feedback from 

Assistant Secretary Zoi who, in May, told the Executive Board that the STEAB can go out and “do”, 

but just not commit DOE to agreement or programs that would require EERE resources. 

 When BP asked what action items the Board could undertake now, JD said that action on Resolution 

10-01 should move forward, and PGD commented that the STEAB should give DOE a report card on 

how well they are supporting the States to showcase this communications issue.  This report card 

could show DOE why the States are not able to advance the EERE agenda as quickly as DOE would 

like.  PG circled back to the idea of dividing the Board into Task Forces to accomplish some of the 

suggested ideas.  He noted how perhaps there could be an “outreach task force” to handle State and 

DOE relationships, and maybe a “USDA task force” which would link DOE to USDA in a way to 

advance Resolution 10-01.  As others have pointed out, the Office of Management and Budget 

wanted STEAB to look at the Climate and Energy Bill and provide feedback.  Perhaps here is another 

opportunity for a task force.  

 CJP added that there should be a “weatherization task force” as well; and VC insisted that if these 

task forces are established, they have to have concrete goals and objectives, not just an abstract idea 

of what could be done.  PG asked the Board to focus on moving forward with Resolution 10-01, since 

there was already an objective outlined in the Resolution.  DH reminded the Board that the Resolution 

speaks to a formal agreement between DOE and USDA to deliver EE and RE education to local 

communities.  The next step is to identify players at USDA and DOE and bring them together to 

discuss their interest in joining into a formal agreement to promote this effort.   

 RG suggested there also be a task force for STEAB meetings, noting that many commented about the 

need for better structured presentations with more time allotted for Q&A.  CJP echoed her earlier 

comment about wanting to have a task force to focus on weatherization and maybe that task force 

could work in conjunction with the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to start 

implementing the Climate Smart Loan Program on a larger scale.  MK brought up outreach again, and 

                                                 
7
 Tom Plant‟s presentation can be found as Appendix G, immediately following these meeting minutes.  
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proposed a task force focused on deployment and establish a framework for consideration of how 

DOE and Labs can interact with States. Out of this framework, the task force could develop the report 

card that PGD mentioned previously.  

 GB asked the Board to formally identify and name task forces which could function as independent 

groups between this June meeting and the next November meeting to help accomplish the tasks and 

issues raised during the meeting.  All members agreed that the following task forces should be 

established:   

1. STEAB Agenda Task Force 

2. Climate Change and Energy Bill Task Force 

3. Deployment Task Force 

4. DOE/USDA Task Force 

5. DOE/HUD Task Force 

 GB encouraged the Board to formally adopt these Task Forces as sub-groups to the STEAB.  PG 

asked if there was a motion on the floor.  VC  so motioned, and PGD seconded.  These five Task 

Forces were unanimously adopted by the STEAB on June 9, 2010. 

 PG then asked the Board to discuss upcoming logistics for STEAB teleconference calls and the next 

live Board meeting.  MK, DH, PJ, LS and others suggested a different time for the monthly 

teleconference calls to avoid conflicts.  Based on discussion, the Board teleconference calls will now 

be at 3:30 PM Eastern Time, on the third Thursday of each month.  The next call will then be July 15, 

2010, at 3:30 PM ET.   

 GB reminded the Board that the next live meeting of the STEAB will be November 2 – 4, 2010, in 

Washington, DC, in order for the Board to receive comprehensive updates from Program Managers 

and senior staff within DOE and EERE.  The hotel will be the Capital Hilton on 16
th
 street, NW, and 

more details will be forthcoming in the following weeks.  

 GB and PG then asked the Board to choose a date for a spring STEAB meeting and confirmed 

NASEO meeting dates with DT and PGD as to avoid a conflict.  The Board agreed that the next 

meeting should be at a National Lab and suggested that Lawrence Berkley National Lab (LBNL) 

would be a good place to follow-up on the commercialization and deployment discussion and perhaps 

engage in another webinar with this Lab.  The Board agreed to have the next meeting February 22 – 

24, 2011, at LBNL.   

 

UPDATE ON THE ENERGY EFFICIENCY AND CONSERVATION BLOCK GRANT 

(EECBG) SUB-COMMITTEE 
 Mark Johnson (MJ) attended the STEAB meeting and provided the Board with an update on the 

progress of the EECBG Sub-Committee, which the Board voted to establish back in March of 2010.  

MJ reminded the Board that the EECBG Program is only 15 months old, but all the money allocated 

for this Program has been given to 2,500 recipients.  There have been 10 regional meetings so far to 

discuss the successes and challenges associated with this Program, and MJ has chosen 5 of the most 

vocal recipients to be members of this sub-committee. This group of 5 is diverse and all are in charge 

of spending the grant funds within their cities and counties.  

 This sub-committee‟s focus will be sharing knowledge and best-practices with each other in order to 

create recommendations to OWIP and DOE with regards to how the agency can better assist all 

grantees.  There will be two meetings a year in different locations where the EECBG Program has 

been successful, and the meetings will include both presentations and tours of locations where 

EECBG funds were received.  MJ shared with the Board an outline of the proposed membership and 

asked that the STEAB vote to affirm these five members of the Sub-Committee
8
.   

 When PG opened the floor to discussion, MK wanted o know what responsibilities the STEAB had to 

assist this group because the Sub-Committee falls under the purview of the STEAB.  GB responded 

                                                 
8
 A copy of the membership outline can be found as Appendix H, immediately following these meeting minutes.   
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saying that the STEAB needs to review recommendations from the Sub-Committee and concur / 

approve before the Sub-Committee can take any action on them.  MK followed-up by asking MJ how 

the Sub-Committee will look at and evaluate best-practices.  MJ answered by noting how important it 

is for the Sub-Committee to look at how the Program has been implemented in all States, and try to 

address all questions which have come into OWIP since the Program was implemented.  He noted 

that this Sub-Committee wants to look at this from many angles in order to make sure that nothing is 

overlooked.   

 PG called for a vote to affirm all members of this Sub-Committee.  PGD moved that the STEAB vote 

to confirm all these candidates, John Butler (JB) seconded, and the motion passed unanimously on 

June 10, 2010.  CJP was the only abstention as she is the STEAB representative to the Sub-

Committee.   

 

Other Business 

 The discussion then arrived at the public comments portion of the June meeting.  GB noted that he had not 

been contacted by any members of the public who wished to provide comments at the meeting.  Seeing as 

there were no members of the public present at the meeting, PG then closed the meeting for public 

comment.  

 DH then asked to speak about the new launch of www.extension.org, a website which acts as an 

interactive learning and informational site which provides universal access to the expertise of land-grant 

universities about a variety of important topics, including energy efficiency and renewable energy.  The 

site grew out of the need to assist States and communities that do not have the faculty to help answer all 

questions and issues currently being faced in those areas.  The site is set up in a “wiki” format, allowing 

for a question to be posted and answered on-line, and then peer-reviewed to confirm the validity of the 

response.  This allows questions and concerns to be addressed in real-time by the experts in the field, and 

provides a national platform from which States and organizations can draw information and expertise.  

 DH focused on the “Home Energy” area of the site, which addresses issues relating to energy efficiency 

and renewable energy options for families and communities.  He noted how this section contains 

information on tax-credits, weatherization, energy use, and also provides links to relevant headlines about 

current energy-related stories.  The extension website also hosts monthly webinars aimed at educating the 

public on a variety of issues from new energy programs and technologies to reviews on policy changes.  

DH asked each member of the STEAB to encourage the use of this site in their States and also to provide 

feedback directly to him about areas in which the site could be improved to be a better resource to the 

public.  

 

BOARD-FACILITATED DISCUSSION, CONT. 
 PG thanked DH for this comprehensive overview of the website and then asked BP to please lead the 

Board in a facilitated discussion to review the STEAB‟s “Priorities Through 2012” and the challenges the 

Board faces while trying to accomplish these challenges
9
.  MK agreed that the STEAB should become 

more involved with organizations like NASEO, NGA, and NARUC; and DH commented that the second 

and fifth priorities listed in the document can be met by the USDA/DOE Task Force as they work to 

implement Resolution 10-01.  VC noticed that “training” of any type was not included as a priority for the 

Board and wondered if this was an area of concern since States are in need of some form of training or 

guidance in order to implement all of the regulations which DOE has asked States to undertake.  CJP 

asked the Board to consider that perhaps, in light of the previous discussions on commercialization and 

deployment, the fourth and sixth listed priorities could collapse into one to focus on encouraging EE and 

RE technology implementation and deployment?  

                                                 
9
 A copy of the “Priorities Through 2012” can be found as Appendix I, immediately following these meeting 

minutes.  
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 TP linked conversation back to the facilitated session where Task Forces were developed, and reminded 

the Board to proactively think of discussion topics and areas on which they would like DOE to focus in 

coming meetings so that they know what the Board is expecting to hear, and the Board knows the direction 

and focus of any future live meetings.  CJP asked the Board if the HUD/DOE Task force could undertake 

the fourth and sixth priorities, and noted that perhaps the STEAB could tackle the last priority which deals 

with accelerating the growth of “green jobs”.  VC agreed with CJP and thought maybe the Department of 

Labor (DOL) could collaborate with DOE on this issue.  LS echoed VC‟s comment and noted that getting 

DOL involved with this is imperative to the success of this priority, but questioned whether the creation or 

more jobs comes first, or should DOE and DOL focus on creating projects and programs which will then 

create these jobs?  He also circled back to VC‟s earlier comment about the need for more training in order 

to roll-out the successful growth of a “green jobs” sector.  RG continued this discussion by noting DOL 

has the capacity to reach all States and deliver training programs, so perhaps the link needs to be made at a 

State-by-State level in conjunction with the SEO‟s.  DH summarized that the Board seems to think a Task 

Force is needed to bring DOL and DOE together in order to provide better training programs.  

 Continuing on the Task Force topic, PJ asked that the Agenda Task Force invite a speaker to the 

November meeting to address State-level policy and also to ask this speaker specific questions about how 

the STEAB can assist the DOE with the implementation of these policies.  PJ continued that too often 

speakers give a background to their Programs, but fail to tell the Board about areas in which they need 

assistance or guidance.  DH suggested that per PJ‟s comment, each speaker be provided a copy of the 

“Priorities Through 2012” document so each speaker knows what areas are important to the Board, and the 

speaker can tailor their presentation appropriately.  

 BP asked the Board to think of the challenges they face while trying to implement and achieve the 

aforementioned priorities.  Are there ways that Task Forces can help eliminate challenges to progress, or 

are there challenges which have been ameliorated by the creation of Task Forces?  PJ immediately 

responded that the challenge of trying to facilitate positive change in consumer behavior towards energy 

use is being addressed by the USDA/DOE Task Force as it looks to implement Resolution 10-01.  He also 

noted that the long-standing challenge of having a more meaningful dialogue between EERE and the 

STEAB is being met due to the proactive stance of the Executive Committee and their recent meeting with 

Assistant Secretary Zoi.  GB reiterated that in the meeting in May with the Assistant Secretary, she had 

told the Board to be more proactive about convening meetings and participating in discussions with 

Program offices and other agencies, with the only comment that the STEAB could not commit DOE or 

DOE resources to anything without the permission of her office.  With that, GB noted that the STEAB can 

certainly move forward in a more aggressive manner than it has in the past.  

 GB then asked the group to assign themselves to a Task Force in order to continue the momentum begun 

at the live meeting and to complete a Task Force Outline which summarizes the objectives, deliverables 

and timelines for each Task Force.  These outlines will serve as general “business plans” to help guide 

current and future activities for the group.  Each Task Force should have no more than 5 STEAB 

members, and each Task Force is responsible for choosing a Task Force Chair.  The STEAB then spent 

several minutes volunteering for one or more of the five Task Forces, but not all members volunteered for 

a Task Force.  The groups then agreed to meet via phone prior to the July conference call in order to 

complete the requested paperwork.   

 PG asked if there were additional concerns or issues which the Board wished to address.  Seeing as there 

were no additional comments up for discussion, PG thanked all members of the STEAB for their time and 

for traveling to Colorado in order to attend the live Board meeting, and commented that this meeting in 

particular was very productive and looks forward to hearing updates from each Task Force on the July 

call.  He reminded everyone that the next meeting would take place in Washington, DC, on November 2 – 

4, 2010, and officially adjourned the June STEAB meeting.   
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ACTION ITEMS arising from the June 2010 STEAB meeting are highlighted below: 

 

 In the coming weeks/months, the Board has several action items on the agenda with associated 

timeframes to ensure their effectiveness.  The Board is currently planning a face–to-face meeting in 

Washington, DC, during the week of November 1, 2010.  In addition, the Board is considering several 

potential actions based on topics discussed during this meeting, with the intention of re-visiting them for 

further discussion during upcoming teleconference calls, as well as during the upcoming November live 

meeting.  

ACTIONS RESPONSIBLE PARTY DUE DATE STATUS 
Scribe and upload 

meeting minutes & 

handouts to 

STEAB website. 

 SENTECH, Inc. 

(scribe) 

 DFO/Board Chair 

(approval) 

 Submit draft minutes 

to DFO for editing. 

 Post Minutes to site 

after approval. 

 Submitted draft 

minutes to DFO for 

review.  
 

Next Meeting: 

 Capital Hilton, 

Washington, DC 
 

 SENTECH, Inc. 

 DFO 

 Week of November 

1, 2010.  
 Stacey Young 

(SENTECH, Inc.) is 

currently coordinating 

logistics with the 

hotel.  

 Agenda Task Force to 

assist with speaker 

selection and 

presentation 

topics/questions.   
Resolution 10-01  USDA/DOE Task 

Force 

 DFO 
 

 November 2010 

Board Meeting.  
 

 

 USDA/DOE Task 

Force to begin 

discussions with 

USDA and DOE 

officials to gauge 

interest in a 

partnership.  

 Meeting times and 

dates TBD.  
Task Force 

Outlines 
 Task Force Chairs  July Teleconference 

call on July 15, 

2010. 

 Outlines currently with 

each Task Force for 

review and 

completion.  
Update STEAB on 

new meeting date 

and teleconference 

time 

 SENTECH, Inc.  ASAP  E-mailed STEAB on 

June 10, 2010, with 

February 2011 meeting 

location and dates, as 

well as the change in 

time for STEAB 

teleconference calls.  
Send Thank You 

notes to Speakers 
 SENTECH, Inc. 

(scribe) 

 Board Chair/DFO 

(approval) 

 June 24, 2010  All Thank You notes 

to speakers went out 

on June 17, 2010. 
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Appendix H 
 

EECBG SUB-COMMMITTEE 
June 2010 

Objective: 
The Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant (EECBG) Sub-committee will operate 
under the oversight of the State Energy Advisory Board (STEAB).  This will enable the 
EECBG Program to fulfill its regulatory requirement of 42 USC 17153(f), which directs 
the Department of Energy to establish a State and local advisory committee to advise 
the Secretary regarding administration, implementation, and evaluation of the EECBG 
Program for the duration of the EECBG Program.  
 
Members: 
The Sub-Committee is comprised of the following members: 
 

Baumel, Christie (Seattle, WA) – Christie Baumel is the Energy Efficiency and 
Conservation Block Grant Manager for the City of Seattle.  She oversees and 
administers the grant, and implements programs related to residential energy 
efficiency.  Before joining the City of Seattle, Christie served as a local 
government policy advisor and project manager on topics ranging from climate 
change planning to green building incentives.  Prior to this, Christie's work 
focused in community development and environmental protection.  She has a 
Master's degree from the University of Washington in Urban Planning.  
 
Estell, Roy (Atlanta, GA) – Roy J. Estell is the Asst Director of Program 
Services – General Services Department Fulton County, Georgia. Currently has 
leadership responsibility for the county's DOE EECBG grant, consulting role to 
the county's "Green Team", lead responsibility for benchmarking energy efficiency 
and conservation performance outcomes and conducting analysis and interpretation 
of energy related trend data. He works closely with the facility engineering 
group to identify energy saving opportunities and to seek funding, including 
grant writing, to implement strategies consistent with energy conservation. He 
participates as the jurisdictional representative to the Atlanta Regional 
Commission which examines regional energy related issues, needs and potential 
areas of collaboration. He has a BA from Talladega College, an MSSA from Case 
Western Reserve University and an MPA from Georgia State University.  
 
Fyfe, Angie (Denver, CO) – Angie Fyfe is the Colorado Governor's Energy Office 
(GEO) Local Program Manager.  In this role, Angie ensures that energy efficiency 
and conservations strategies and renewable energy technologies are implemented at 
the community level across the state.  Angie has also served as the GEO Greening 
Government Program Manager, where she lead activities to reduce the environmental 
impact of state government operations.  Under her management, the state reduced 
its petroleum consumption by more than 11% over two years, developed an 
environmentally preferable purchasing policy, and implemented energy and water 
conservation and efficiency projects. Angie is a LEED Accredited Professional and 
graduated from the University of Colorado with a degree in Finance.  She is a 
recipient of the 2006 State's Top Achievement Recognition (STAR) creativity award 
and a graduate of the National Renewable Energy Laboratories 2008 Energy 
Executives Program.  Angie is a member of the Women in Sustainable Energy (WISE) 
Advisory Board. Prior to her state government experience, Angie worked in a large 
corporate environment and as an entrepreneur.    
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Johnson, Mark (Washington, DC) – Mark Johnson directly worked with approximately 
600 DOE recipients across the nation, implemented guidance and searchable DOE 
knowledgebase and partnered with the EPA Energy Star Portfolio Manager on 
benchmarking retrofitted and weatherized buildings. Prior to the DOE, I did 
energy and utility consulting with Navigant and IBM. I have been a public 
corporation officer, a BuildingAmerica builder and am a Certified General 
Contractor. My MBA is from Loyola and BA is from the University of Notre Dame. 
 
Johnson-Powell, Cecelia (Indianapolis, IN) – Cecelia Johnson-Powell is the 
Director of the Community Development Division at Indiana Housing and Community 
Authority in Indianapolis, Indiana.  Cecelia and her staff allocate over $300 
million in annual federal and state funds for housing, energy assistance, 
weatherization, Community Action agencies through Indiana.  Cecelia has 15 years 
experience working with nonprofit organizations, local units of government and 
for-profit companies to maximize resources, improve efficiencies, and achieve 
results.  
 
Klemm, Aaron (Huntington Beach, CA) – Aaron Klemm has 15 years experience in 
energy management and sustainability.  He is a graduate of Prescott College with 
a Bachelors degree in Sustainable Community Development and an MBA (2011) at CSU 
Long Beach.  He currently serves as the Energy Project Manager for the City of 
Huntington Beach responsible for eveloping Huntington Beach's energy and 
sustainability management programs.  Prior to joining Huntington Beach, he was 
CSU's Energy Program Manager responsible for CSU's portion of a $38M 
UC/CSU/Investor Owned Utility (IOU) energy efficiency partnership.  During this 
time he was responsible for reviewing and commenting on over $100M of investment 
grade assessments in support of CSU's Energy Services Agreement performance 
contracting program.  The balance of his experience is in the private sector. 
 
Steele, Sam (Ft. Worth, TX) – Sam Steele has worked over 25-years in service of 
energy & water conservation efforts both domestically and internationally.  He 
currently serves as the Sustainability Administrator for the City of Fort Worth.  
In this role he manages the City’s Conservation Program through development, 
implementation, and performance phases for City resource conservation projects to 
improve City facility operations & maintenance and better manage resource 
demands, usage and costs.  As part of this program, he also manages a Senior 
Contract Compliance Specialist and a Conservation Specialist, both dedicated to, 
and funded by, the City’s EECBG award.  Mr. Steele’s previous employment 
experience includes serving as Project Developer for Energy Services Companies, 
Plant Engineer for a New York State “Big Five” City School District, Energy 
Engineer for a international utility consultant, Mechanical Engineer for 
consulting engineering firms, and Field Mechanic for mechanical contractors.  His 
educational degrees include a Bachelor of Science in Energy Engineering from the 
Rochester Institute of Technology and an Associate of Applied Science in Air 
Conditioning Engineering Technology from the State University of New York (SUNY) 
Agricultural & Technical College at Alfred. 
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Appendix I 
 

STEAB’s Priorities through 2012 
 

To actively support energy efficiency and renewable energy market growth throughout the United 
States: 

– Enhance State / Regional EE & RE capacity: 
• Financial 
• Intellectual  
• Manufacturing 
• Technology 

– Facilitate the development of more active relationships between DOE and State / local 
programs  

– Understand common issues facing other organizations and become of value to these 
organizations, perhaps through partnering (e.g., U.S. Conference of Mayors; NGA; NARUC; 
NASCUA; etc.) 

– Support successful implementation and deployment of EERE Programs 
– Promote consumer education efforts 
– Encourage the implementation of EE and RE technologies and services 
– Propose and support strategies to maintain State activities after the ARRA funding is no longer 

available 
– Accelerate development of “green” jobs at State / local levels 

                                                                                                                           
Adopted by the Board on 4-15-10 


